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Dear Parishioner

When you read this newsletter, Fr Denis will have returned to Rome.   He will now be packing his bags and clearing his desk ready for his return to Malawi in October.   His first visit will be to spend a week with his family whom he has not seen for two years.   He then returns to resume teaching in the company of Fr. Emmanuel at St Anthony’s seminary in Mchinji.

He will be taking with him a cheque for £1,200 from the Twinning Fund to give to Fr. Emmanuel, to help in two problem areas for the seminary:

· Three bicycles for the students - £450.   The students, who are now young men aged between 18 and 23 carry out a lot of pastoral work, visiting the old and sick people in the local community, often taking the Blessed Sacrament.   They will report back, especially if a priest is needed.   To carry out this work they must travel a number of miles.   There are some bikes, in varying condition, at the seminary, but not enough for their needs.  Fr. Emmanuel will now be able to buy three new ones.

· Help for the poorer students - £750.      The students at St Anthony’s receive a monthly allowance of £8 from the diocese.   This is to pay for their books, toiletries, clothing and bedding.   This amount has not been increased for several years and is inadequate.   It appears that the bishop hopes their families will help them but many families are desperately poor and cannot do this.  Compared to western standards, most Malawians are poor, but levels of poverty vary as they do in this country and some families may be able to help.

Another aspect worth noting is the loss to a family of a bread-winner.   In a culture where the male is the wage earner, a boy’s wish to train for the priesthood can be a shock for his parents, since he will have little or no earnings for the rest of his life.   Poorer families find this very difficult.

The young men attend St Anthony’s from six dioceses and each section has a chairman.   The boys soon notice which student is struggling to pay his way and they report his name to their chairman, who reports it to the dean, or head boy.   This in turn, is passed to Fr Emmanuel, the Rector, who tries to give assistance with what little he has to spare.   Our gift will give Fr Emmanuel a fund from which he can help these poorer students with books, bedding, toiletries, a little pocket money, anything he considers needful.

One good point to note is that the students do not go hungry.   The seminary has its own farm, rearing crops and animals.  They are self-sufficient and even have surplus supplies to sell to the community.   This helps them pay the wages of the farm staff. 

There are some western societies, such as The Society of St Peter the Apostle (S.P.A.), who have sponsorship schemes to help seminarians in third world countries.  Unfortunately they only assist the senior seminaries where the students are closer to the priesthood.   St Anthony’s does not qualify for such help because the students here are at a more junior level.

We have also received requests for help from Mgr Boniface, in respect of a community called Chiringa, in the Blantyre diocese.   He appears to be quite involved with this community, which is the home of ten of our sponsored children.   The first is straight forward, but the second needs more consideration by the committee:

· Keyboards for two choirs - £300.    They have two large and very active choirs in Chiringa and a keyboard for each is an item they would love to have but cannot afford.   The money will be sent to them shortly.

· A pre-school playgroup - £700 per year.   Mgr Boniface describes this as his dream.   There is nothing available to the children until they become old enough to attend primary school.   He wishes to set up a group in an unused building attached to the church, where very young children can attend and be given a meal every day.   There is a convent here and he will ask that one of the sisters manage the scheme.    He will need £700 to set it up (cooking utensils, basic learning books and aids, plus cash to employ suitable locals.   Apart from the obvious benefits to the children, their families will be relieved of the need to feed them and they will be taken off the streets for the whole day.   At this age they will be vulnerable to disease and other dangers if left alone for long periods.   

Whilst the committee found this idea worthy of support, the plans are vague at this stage and there is insufficient information from Mgr Boniface to make a decision on such an open ended annual commitment.   We are now considering a response and will be writing to him shortly.   

You will be kept informed of progress, but please remember that the committee are always open to suggestions and comments that you may have.   This is a big commitment and it is right to give it much consideration.   Once started, it would be very difficult to stop without causing distress to the children and their families. 
The Child Sponsorship Scheme   We now have thirty children being sponsored through secondary school- thirteen from Chikwawa diocese (Fr Nazario) and seventeen from Blantyre diocese (Mgr Boniface).   When Fr Denis returns, he will speak to the local parish priest at Mchinji and invite him to send us a few names of children to sponsor.   This way we will also be helping Fr Emmanuel’s local community.   We now have a waiting list of one family waiting to sponsor a child and hopefully there may be others who are considering helping in this way.  One year’s sponsorship this year is £80.   If you wish to discuss this, please contact Peter Wells who is co-ordinating the scheme.
Good news from Nsanje    Fr Nazario has been driving around in a battered old Toyota flat back car for some years now, which is costing a lot of money in repairs.   He has been promised a grant from a missionary society in Germany, called Missio, to buy a new one.   He had not received the money when he last made contact, but he seems to be sure of receiving it soon.

The slightly bad news from Nsanje is that the local parish priest has been transferred to another parish, so Fr Nazario is running the Spirituality Centre and the parish.   He has help from a young priest called Fr. Louis, but it is still a very big parish – 20,000 catholics attending twelve local churches.    His students come back from holiday in October, so please remember him and Fr Louis, in your prayers.  

The Twinning Fund has been blessed with a wonderful response from parishioners.   Over £12,000 has now been received in two years.   Many have been helped and you will see from this newsletter that plans are laid to help other communities in different ways.   

Thank you and God bless you

Peter Wells

Co-ordinator, Malawi-Twin Committee    
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